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“The man who finds his homeland sweet is 
still a tender beginner; he to whom every 
soil is as his 
native one is already strong; but he is 
perfect to whom the entire world is as a 
foreign land. The 
tender soul has fixed his love on one 
spot in the world; the strong man has 
extended his love to all 
places, the perfect man has extinguished 
his.” 

 Hugo of St. Victor 

 

“There’s no place like home, there’s no 
place like home.” 

 Dorothy from the Wizard of Oz 

Abstract 

Filipino workers are presented with 
numerous opportunities to showcase their 
high-level of skills and 



pronounced service culture. At any one 
time, approximately 10 percent of the 
population is employed overseas. 
Factor conditions in the Philippines make 
it easier and better prepare the local 
population for eventual 
migration. The long standing history and 
pervasiveness of multiculturalism provide 
a capacity for 
adaptability. The prospect of an improved 
life for one’s family is sufficient 
temptation to make a new life 
overseas. The lack of a cohesive national 
identity facilitates the abandonment of 
the homeland and the easy 
assimilation into a foreign, host 
culture. Ultimately, there are limited 
incentives to embrace oneís 
Filipinoness and to consider an eventual 
return to the Philippines. 

 

The plight (and flight) of transFilipinos 
can be characterised by a sense of 
schizophrenic 
displacement: feeling at home everywhere 
and nowhere at the same time. Originating 
from a 
country with an amorphous (and some would 
say fictitious) national identity, the 
notion of 
home can then only exist in the sanctuary 



of one’s mind. Thus, the lines that 
separate the 
imagined and the ideal inevitably blur 
and (for most migrants) disappear 
entirely. On the 
upside, this provides both a portable and 
pragmatic approach to reconstituting 
home. I 
never feel more Filipino (not that I ever 
truly have) than when I am outside of the 
Philippines. Call it a coping mechanism 
(or what you will) but finding home away 
from 
home was a necessary step in settling in 
the land down under. 

 

Memory and Identity 

A cognitive psychologist once explained 
to me that memory is a process of 
(information) 
reconstruction and not retrieval. Is it 
any wonder then that remembering home is 
such an 
incongruous and inconsistent activity? 
Are our memories then, ultimately, self-
fulfilling? Is a 
person’s ability to reinvent oneself not 
purely a function then of reshaping the 
future but 
also of going back in time and re-



righting history (and with this one’s 
identity)? 

 

My identity is fluid: transforming over 
time and dependent upon the people I am 
relating to 
given a particular setting. Neither a 
political refugee nor primarily an 
economic migrant, I 
am, by and large, not the prototypical 
vagrant I am often assumed I am. I have 
never 
considered myself as a victim and was 
reasonably well off back home (hailing 
from the 
mythical middle-class). To some extent, 
there was a modicum of agency in my 
family’s 
decision to settle in Australia. Foremost 
of which was seeking quality health care 
for my wife 
and to provide a better life for my 
unborn child. The first time my plane had 
touched down 
on the runways of Manila unaccompanied by 
my wife and son, it had dawned on me that 
the 
land of my birth was no longer my home. 

My parents instilled in me the love of 



three things: books, food and travel 
(although not 
necessarily in that order). They made 
sacrifices that afforded me opportunities 
to indulge in 
such luxuries. A case in point being 
their decision to divert my father’s 
meagre wages from a 
modest home in order to bank roll some of 
our journeys abroad. My mom had a 
propensity 
to dabble in sidelines 1 so that my 
siblings and I could receive a proper 
education. While my 
mobility has conferred me a level of 
status within my society, it has not 
provided me with 
the big answers that some of my 
countrymen believe. If anything else, it 
has left me with 
significantly more questions than I had 
started with. Having grown up on a 
Spartan, military 
base and studied in an exclusive private 
school on the one hand, I have had to 
reconcile the 
stark contrasts that prevail over 
Philippine society from a very early age. 

The frequency by which I am asked where I 
am originally from is neither unusual nor 
something that troubles me (short of 
having a canned answer prepared). During 



my 
postgraduate studies in 2001, I have been 
mistaken for Italian, Greek and Jamaican 
(to only 
name a few). Often confused with being 
American due to my accent, I must clarify 
that I am 
from the Philippines (and how our 
educational system is US-based and how an 
American 
would never mistake me for one born 
stateside). I am typically told (often in 
a 
condescending fashion) I speak very good 
English when the fact of the matter is 
that most 
Filipinos do by default. Others query 
politely and under the common pretext of 
simply 
starting a conversation. On the other 
hand, there are times when I am unsure 
what my 
Caucasian driver is thinking as he 
shuttles me across campuses. I wonder 
whether they 
would be more comfortable if I was behind 
the wheel instead. 

My view then does not pretend to be 
universal but simply a single voice in a 
growing 
discourse of the Philippine diaspora 
which has by far been much too limited 



and all too 
silent. As surely as questions of 
authenticity and the relevance of my own 
struggles arise, 
this is an attempt to make sense of my 
own situation from an interstitial space. 
I am, like 
most people, not one thing but many 
things: a father, a husband, a 
professional - among the 
many roles I have. After all, I have 
suffered significantly less (if at all) 
and so I best not 
complain as I am far luckier than most 
and in the spirit of my Catholic 
upbringing should 
instead keep my head down and continue to 
say please and thank you with a smile 
plastered 
on my face. My friends own stories of 
migration are predicated on an escape not 
necessarily 
from poverty but from their own families 
so that they can be Chinese or gay 
according to 
their own terms. Our stories are more in 
line with Said’s views on amateurism and 
speaking 
in the context of our own lives and 
breathing life into post-colonial theory. 

Rife (Ripe) for Migration 



As if to appropriate the tools of the 
colonisers, education and religion (care 
of the 
Americans and Spaniards respectively) 
became deeply and inextricably rooted to 
the Filipino 
psyche. To a large extent, we have taken 
both and made it our own. Unfortunately 
for 
some, this persists in the blind embrace 
of market liberalisation and the 
popularity of 
prosperity theology. After 300 years 
under Spain, the colonisers had 
deliberately intended 
not to teach us anything of substance at 
school. Instead, they focussed their 
efforts in the 
conversion of the barbarians to their 
faith. To try and save face, the Spanish 
chose to lose to 
the Americans in a mock battle at 
Intramuros rather at the hands of a 
heathen rebellion led by 
a youngish general. 
 

Perhaps the Japanese were just so cruel 
masters (although they called my mother a 
flower. 
when she was a baby and chose not to harm 
either of my grandparents during the war) 



that 
we welcomed back our American saviours 
with open arms easily forgetting their 
petty 
attempts at techniques refined during the 
Philippine-American war of 1902 which was 
ultimately reserved for a policing action 
they would eventually call Vietnam. After 
all, they 
brought with them democracy. If not for 
the violent explosions of the volcano 
Pinatubo, I 
wonder whether we would have been truly 
willing to kick-out the Americans off 
their 
military bases and embrace the 
uncertainty of the new look-and-feel of 
Subic and Clark sans 
GI Joe. 

It is necessary then to go beyond the 
rhetoric of blame as Said puts it in 
exploring one’s 
nationalism. Surely the majority of 
people fall in between that and the 
binary of the 
collaborator. With 90 percent of the 
population living under the poverty line, 
most folks are 
focussed on their hand-to-mouth existence 
above anything else. Meanwhile even if 
the 
foreign masters have left; their spectre 



(in the form of multinationals and 
expatriates) 
remains to shroud the formation of a 
coherent national identity. It is not 
surprising that 
Filipinos of Chinese descent call 
themselves Filipino-Chinese (instead of 
Chinese-Filipinos) 
given the latter has a more coherent 
sense of identity. My Chinese 
contemporaries are still 
required to take pure blooded brides (or 
grooms) as marrying a native (roughly 
translated as 
barbarian) will bring shame to the 
family. One of my friends (once 
threatened with ex-
communication back in high school) has 
bluntly commented that they are just 
waiting for 
the previous generation to die off for 
changes to begin. 

Long before mega-cities were in vogue, I 
spent most of my youth watching the main 
Commercial Business District (CBD) evolve 
and the mushrooming of the shopping 
precincts into the larger malls in Asia. 
Manila is a strange mix of 
cosmopolitanism and 
urban decay. Like any big city, a few 
blocks into the wrong direction would 



take you into 
the seedier parts of town versus the 
expatriates paradise it is for many. For 
some foreigners, 
it is exactly the intermingling of both 
these worlds that draw them back over and 
over again 
despite how much Makati Avenue or Mabini 
2 have been cleaned-up. While the sex 
trade 
continues to draw the usual suspects, the 
unfair branding of the country as part of 
the Axis 
of Evil dissuades the growth of 
legitimate tourism. CNN coverage of the 
war-ravaged 
hotspots aside, it is curious to me how 
Australians would still seem to prefer 
Bali after the 
bombings over Boracay 3 in a country that 
is the only Christian nation in the 
region. 

Internal diasporas to Imperial Manila 
play out on a daily basis. The majority 
of resources are 
funnelled back into the capital 
consistent with the traditional 
architectural layout of the plaza 
and the church at the centre of the town: 
concentric circles with the centre of 



power at the 
core. People in rural areas flock in 
droves to the city with the promise of 
economic 
prosperity. For most, this ends in a 
slightly different form of bare-life 4 
whether these are in 
the inner-city squatter areas or the 
slums and shanties of the fringe 
communities that 
envelope the metropolis. These common 
scenarios are glossed over by most of the 
desensitized population only to be 
mirrored in the narrow filter of films or 
teleserye 5. One 
need only remember the series of 
billboards erected and the rerouting of 
APEC 
ambassadors to hide the pervasiveness of 
urban poverty in order to keep up 
appearances and 
for the benefit of our foreign guests. 
For the fortunate few that are 
strengthened by their 
journey though, this is an exercise to 
stretch one’s wings, bolster one’s 
confidence and a 
stepping stone towards going abroad. 
 

While it is understandable that migrants 
are expected to partly integrate into 
their receiving 



societies, it has always been perplexing 
to me how Filipinos do their utmost to 
adapt to 
foreigners walking our shores. Even at 
home, we are expected to behave and play 
nice so as 
not to upset foreign investors (and the 
flow of prospective dollars). Alterity 
defines the 
Philippine identity: we are the other in 
our own homeland. We have over a 
multitude of 
years been encouraged to be shameful of 
our own history and to reconstruct 
ourselves in 
accordance with Western definitions of 
what we ought to be: much better than we 
currently 
are. An affiliation with modernity and 
all its trappings has led us to model 
majority6 
thinking. 

Prior to moving to Australia, the word 
multicultural was not in my active 
vocabulary. It was 
not a national policy nor was it the 
generous spattering of ethnic 
restaurants. It was a simple 
fact of life. One of my great 
grandfathers was pure Spanish while 
another one was pure 



Chinese. I am neither and yet my son is 
fair-skinned, has slanted-eyes and has 
the beginning 
of an Australian twang in his speech. 
Coincidentally, my wife shares a similar 
mixed 
heritage and although she is chinita 7 
she probably would not consider herself 
to be mestisa 8. 
She has unwittingly passed for Chinese, 
Japanese and even Vietnamese in the past. 
For 
most Filipinos, our bloodlines are 
symptomatic of the diversity of our 
population and the 
influx of foreign culture. While language 
and geography are at times inextricably 
associated 
with race, how can a population speaking 
a plethora of dialects scattered amongst 
an 
archipelago of 7,100 islands easily agree 
on a singular, filial bloodline? We are 
an amalgam of 
cultures that are representative of a 
distorted truism that if everyone is 
multicultural then 
certainly no one is. 

While there are claims of how much the 
world is globalised, the final and 
perhaps most 



important aspect of true globalisation, 
the free movement of people, remains far 
from being 
a reality. Each and every trip through 
customs and immigration gently reminds me 
of the 
restrictions imposed on my movements in 
spite of my means to travel. Everything 
from 
border controls to the war on terrorism 
upholds territoriality and the 
sovereignty of the 
nation-state to real people. And yet 
artificial persons in the form of 
multinational 
corporations are very much unconstrained 
by these parochial mechanisms. For the 
privileged, globalisation has arrived 
while the abject try their best not to be 
left behind in the 
wake of the shifting playing field. 

As Stiglitz accounts the handling of the 
Asian financial crisis by World Bank 
officials holed 
up in a prominent hotel in Manila, they 
had not sought to consult with any local 
experts as 
this was not necessary and they knew what 
was best for the country. A pervasive 
insistence 
on the infallible wisdom of the West 
continues to cloud the common sense of 



local “bright 
boys” (as my father used to refer to 
them). Love him or hate him, Mahatir’s 
decision to 
freeze reappropriation of foreign assets 
most likely saved the Malaysian economy 
from 
collapsing during the contagion. Most 
people’s views are more pragmatic and 
relative: there 
are levels and gradations. This reminds 
me of one of the stories of my wife’s 
uncle who was 
a cook in the US Navy and when he 
attempted to use the coloured toilet on 
the boat he was 
advised by his commanding officer that he 
was not black and should therefore use 
the 
normal lavatory.

The recruitment of non-American citizens 
into the US navy first began as a 
mainstream 
activity in my wife’s hometown of Cavite. 
Given a host of suitors, my current 
mother-in-law 
(and her generation) was asked to 
entertain only the wealthier seamen. That 
in turn, 
encouraged the male population to enlist 
to improve their financial and romantic 
standing in 



the community. And while the close 
proximity of the US Naval base produced 
economic 
benefits to the surrounding townships, it 
was the first glimpse of America as the 
land of 
plenty and opportunity. It provided some 
Filipinos with a foot-in-the-door and 
access to the 
American way of life. What followed was a 
series of migrations to America mostly in 
California. For a time the mayor of Daly 
City was Filipino-born due to the sheer 
number of 
the population who had moved to that 
area. 

Alternatively, my father-in-law decided 
to seek his fortune elsewhere. He simply 
followed 
the source of oil. For almost a decade, 
he toiled in the desert alongside with 
other Filipinos. 
Forget the loneliness and the 
difficulties they faced under the cruel 
sun, they arrived back to 
crowded airports with lashings of gold 
around their necks and a fistful of US 
dollars. 
Although a few invested their savings 
back into their homes, the majority would 
need 
multiple tours of duty in the Middle East 



after the cash would run dry. It was 
during this 
time that going abroad was forever linked 
to the promise of prosperity. 

As times became tougher, it was not 
enough that men sought their fortunes 
abroad. The 
demand for domestics lured female 
teachers from our schools to instead 
serve as hired 
household help due to the substantial 
disparity in wages. This not only put 
pressure on our 
educational system but soon impacted the 
home (with the very real possibility of 
both 
parents working overseas). Traditionally 
having a close-knit family unit, this is 
not a 
sustainable model. Even the swag of 
recent homecomings in caskets or public 
canings has 
not seemed to dissuade the score of 
Filipinos lining up at agencies with 
plane tickets 
(purchased by mortgaging the farm or 
family home). The thinking is that no 
mater how 
horrible the war stories are this can not 
be much worse than the dire straits they 
currently 
find themselves in. 



 
In the absence of gainful employment, 
other females opt to become mail order 
brides or 
prostitutes (and I have heard a few 
people use the terms interchangeably). It 
is often not as 
cut-and-dry once you actually talk with a 
few of them and realise their background 
and the

difficulties involved in making a 
conscious choice to compromise one’s 
humanity. Not just
because it is easier but because often 
times this means someone they love can 
have a shot 
at a life much better their own. The 
reality is that not all Filipinas have 
chosen this route in 
escaping the homeland. My sister-in-law 
has been here over 19 years and graduated 
as a 
doctor back home and yet it is still 
sometimes supposed she is married to an 
old, white man 
because how else could she have come 
here. I know of a Filipina married to a 
British 
national and it is often assumed that her 
right to remain in Australia is derived 
from his 



status when in actuality it is the 
reverse that is true. Unfortunately, this 
bias also exists in the 
Philippines. My wife holds a doctorate in 
computing and had to sit through a 
seminar 
sponsored by our Department of Foreign 
Affairs (well meaning as they were) 
warning her of 
the dangers of overseas life (and men). 

The valorisation of OFWs 9 is common 
place. Television and radio ads hail our 
mobile 
workers as modern day heroes. It can be 
easily argued that our primary export is 
manpower: beginning with the skilled 
labourers sent to the Middle East, the 
teachers cum 
domestics in Hong Kong and Rome, and the 
current wave of nurses in London. 
Individuals continuously remitting funds 
to sustain (extended) family members left 
behind 
culminating in a surge of dollars during 
December with every Christmas season. 
Approximately, a tenth of the population 
actively works overseas with the intent 
of 
returning home and the alluring prospect 
of having a few extra dollars tucked 
under their 



arms and the ability to begin a new life. 
It has become much easier for the 
government to 
prescribe the overseas lifestyle rather 
than address the difficult problem of 
limited job 
opportunities at home. 

Having worked in the burgeoning call 
centre industry for sometime, my Ivy 
League bosses 
were happy to employ well educated 
personnel in their business as compared 
to the normal 
riff-raff they were prone to attract in 
the US. In a country where the size of 
the population 
exerts competitive pressures and academic 
units from college are required to get 
shift-work 
at McDonalds, a lot of employees look to 
overseas for better opportunities. 

Less than a third of the people I studied 
with continue to practice IT back home 
and have 
had numerous invitations to work abroad. 
Most people I know from University days 
had 
every intention of saving up while 
working overseas and eventually coming 
back. However 
as time passed and their children were 



born, their priorities changed and their 
best instincts 
tell them to stay for the benefit of the 
little ones. There are certainly much 
more 
opportunities in a developed country and 
the pressure to pick a job solely based 
on the size 
of its pay check are reduced. Unlike most 
of their parents, they are better placed 
to do 
exactly what they want with their lives. 
That said, most of these individuals 
would support 
their children’s decision to return to 
the Philippines but they would at least 
have the ability 
to choose for themselves. It is easy to 
be critical of these people until one has 
kids of their 
own. 

I’ve been to America a number of times 
(which surprises a lot of non-Filipinos I 
know) and 
talk to some of my contemporaries based 
in the US. Not surprisingly for most of 
them, 
their lives revolve around work. Some 
have taken on 2 to 3 jobs in the face of 
the 
opportunities to work more. Some take on 



extra responsibilities here not because 
they are 
unable to sustain their own families but 
because there is a desire (and sometimes 
an 
expectation) to still send money back 
home. Even in a country like Australia 
where quality of 
life is a big selling point, Filipinos 
are still often tempted by the allure of 
working more than 
one job and having the capacity to 
provide their family with more. This is 
probably because 
in Manila your economic success is not a 
function of how hard you work but how 
lucky you 
are. Australia is very different in this 
regard. You earn a living wage and even 
the people I 
know who work in factories can afford to 
purchase a home here. Back home, short of 
an 
interest-free loan from your parents the 
American dream is an all too distant 
dream. 

Everyone (and I mean everyone) has a 
mobile phone back home. In 1994, 
Filipinos were 
already sending about 20 million SMS10 
messages in a single day and Nokia often 



used the 
country to load test its new equipment. 
Mobile phones confer the artificial sense 
of 
mobility ñ a trait attributed to status. 
The parade of latest-and-greatest 
handsets is a proxy 
for affluence: if I can not be rich 
myself, I might as well look the part. 
This is no different 
from the people sitting outside in the 
smog slowly sipping coffee outside a 
Starbucks outlet 
making sure they are seen by as many 
people as possible. The artefacts of 
modernisation 
give the illusion of development but 
belie the level of progress actually 
achieved by its 
people with the dawning of the Internet, 
the advent of cable TV and the 
Americanisation of 
global culture. 

Conclusion
 
Unintentionally, the circumstances in the 
Philippines easily lend itself to 
thoughts of 
migration even for the staunchest 
advocates of staying home and building 
Diokno’s nation 



for our children. Until such time that 
Filipinos are willing to invest back in 
their own country 
and return to their homeland as we are 
beginning to see with India, the 
Philippines will 
continue to experience heavy losses and 
bleed its talents and skills. The absence 
of an 
environment that lends itself to 
repatriation will continue to perpetuate 
the uni-directional 
trajectory of professionals and the long 
standing brain-drain faced by the nation. 

And yet despite the bleakness of the 
situation back home, common folk continue 
to find joy 
and derive pleasure from the simple 
things in life. Only in the Philippine 
have I seen people 
enthusiastically wave to cameras on a 
chopper as they patiently wait to be 
rescued atop the 
roof of their home in the midst of a 
flood brought about by a torrential 
storm. In the face of 
musical-chairs in local politics and a 
host of systemic problems, some Filipinos 
abroad 
continue to hope things will improve. 

If anything, we are a fatalistic people, 



fiercely optimistic and once voted by 
Time magazine 
as the happiest people on Earth. And 
although I am naturally cynical, I have 
slowly come to 
the realisation that this is a source of 
our people’s strength and so hope springs 
eternal. 
While it would be so much easier for me 
to extinguish any sentimentality 
associated with 
home, I choose to remember but not to 
romanticise. As much as I will be always 
grateful to 
Australia as my adopted home, the 
Philippine will always be my country of 
birth. And while 
the gathering of darkened clouds until 
only recently filled me with dread as to 
the impending 
traffic jam, I now pray for rain and 
think of the good it will bring to the 
farmers and my 
humble garden. 

Notes

1 A colloquialism for extra income-
generating activities outside one’s 
regular job.
2 These are the traditional haunts 



frequented by gentlemen looking to score. 
3 An iconic beach known for its white 
beaches, crystal clear water and a host 
of foreigners who have 
decided never to leave. 
4 Sadly, this is not unlike the 
experiences of the main protagonists in 
the novel, “Sa Kuko ng Liwanag” 
(translated in English as the “The Talons 
of Light” or what I would instead call 
the “At the Cusp of 
Darkness”). 
5 Roughly translated this is equivalent 
to a television series similar to Mexican 
dramas (which are 
occasionally imported) or localisßed soap 
operas. 
6 Most Filipinos behave not much 
differently to model minorities in other 
countries except that they act and 
think this way even within their own 
country. This makes assuming this persona 
much easier when going 
overseas. 
7 Mainly refers to having the physical 
characteristics of the slanted-eyes often 
associated with Chinese 
descent. 
8 Simplistically, a mix of local features 
(typically Malay) combined with dominant 
foreign aspects (most 
commonly Spanish or Chinese). Typically 
associated with the more affluent part of 



Philippine society.
9  Overseas Foreign Worker euphemised 
from the original form: OCW - Overseas 
Contract Worker. 
10 Short for Short Messaging Service. 
Commonly referred to as text. back home. 
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